

VOLUNTEER PACK 2023

In the event of an emergency

Evacuating the building:

If the Autumn Festival event has to be evacuated, please leave the building via the nearest exit and wait outside for more instructions.

At The Hostry you can exit the building when downstairs by leaving through the main door. If this is blocked you can exit via the cloisters door. Turn right and go up a couple of steps and head to the archway. If the gate is closed you will find a pad on the wall next to the gate with a disabled logo - press this to release the gate. Walk through the car park to the next gate, then turn right at the end of the wall, turn right again and you will see the green, which is the meeting point. If you are upstairs and the stairs are passable safely you can come down the stairs and exit the main door. Do not use the lift.

If you are upstairs 'back stage' and able to, please exit the building by walking through the Weston room and go down the stairs and exit through the main doors.

If you are not able to go through this room, you will be able to exit via the song school entrance/exit. You will find this door at the end of the corridor, which is the opposite end to the toilets. In the area known as the Sterile Bulge, as you look at the wooden door, to your left at about waist height you will see a green pad with a metal square. You will need to touch the metal square to release the door. Make your way down the stairs and at the bottom of the stairs turn right through the arch. If the gate is closed you will find a pad on the wall next to the gate with a disabled logo, press this to release the gate. Walk through the car park to the next gate, then turn right - at the end of the wall turn right again and you will see the green which is the meeting point.

Your safety is of high importance to the festival so please make yourself aware of where the exits are located and where the meeting point is. If you are uncertain please talk to the front of house manager or the volunteer coordinator.

Medical emergency:

If medical attention is needed please remain claim and make contact with either: Verger on duty or Front of House Manger or The Volunteer Coordinator. They will ascertain if 999 needs to be called or a first aid responder. Remain on hand to assist when instructed and/or able to. Do not exceed your training and make sure that you remain safe.

Suspicious people/ Packages:

If you feel that a person is acting suspiciously, please discreetly talk to either the Front of House Manger or The Volunteer Coordinator, who will then inform the Verger on duty. Please keep your distance and remain safe at all times.

Drinks/ Snacks:

The front of house manager will confirm with you what drinks we are serving and how many guests we are expecting for the event. The drinks are complimentary and therefore you will not be handling any payments.

Using the glass bowls provided please put out the snacks and pour in. Please check with the front of house manager as to how many bags to be opened. The corresponding label should be placed in front of the bowls facing the guests. You will need to have a couple of bags spare in case you need to do a top up in the interval. This should not be done too far in advance.

You will then need to lay out the relevant glass (might be plastic). Half hour before the event starts you can pour some drinks. If serving Prosecco please do not pour too many in advance as these tend to go flat (which we do not want to serve). As well as pouring drinks (ideally one/two per person) you will need to collect up the empties. Plastic will need to go into bin bags and be kept separate from other waste as these will be recycled. When the audience is going up to watch the show, you will need to do a final sweep to collect any empties. Check that there is enough stock to see you through the interval.

IMPORTANT: No drinks to be taken into the Weston Room during performance. Drinks only allowed post performance in the Weston Room area upstairs at gala events and where agreed by the AD & FOH Manager. Please ensure that letting people know they cannot take drinks into the performance space is only said by designated people to avoid multiple requests by us on this delicate matter.

When the audience start to come down after the first half, you will need to start to pour drinks. Consideration will need to be given to how much you pour as we do not want to have too much waste at the end of the night or too many bags of snacks left open. Again you will need to keep clearing away the empties with a final sweep when the audience goes back upstairs to watch the second half.

The front of house manager or the volunteer coordinator will guide you on the night and the above is only an outline so that you know what to expect. No matter what your duty is for the night, please be available to help the audience and help the evening run efficiently.

Helpful Information

Parking

If you are volunteering for an event which is happening during the day it is unlikely that you will be able to park at the Cathedral. We advise that you park at any of the parking locations which are close to the Cathedral.

It is your decision where you park your car and the Autumn Festival is not able to take responsibility for loss or damage, nor is it able to reimburse car park fees. Your car is parked at your own discretion and should always be done lawfully.

If you are volunteering at an evening event you should be able to park outside the Cathedral. Please act in accordance to any signs which the Cathedral has put out. You park your car at your own risk and the Autumn Festival is not able to take responsibility for loss or damage.

The main gates which lead onto Tombland generally get closed at 23.30. To exit the Cathedral via car please use the Bishop Gate exit. If you are uncertain where this is please ask a Verger, the Front of House Manager or Volunteer coordinator.

Toilets

You will find toilets underneath the refectory. You will need a code to get into them and this will be provided by the staff at the cathedral and either the front of house manager will have the code or the volunteer coordinator. However, when the audience arrive for an evening performance the doors should be pinned open for the convenience of the Festival's guests.

Duties during the event

Welcome at the door: You will be the first impression that our guest will see when coming into the festival. Therefore, you will need to make sure that you give the guests a warm welcome and a smile and direct them to the check-in desk. Guests need to go to this desk whether they have a ticket or not as it is important for fire regulations that they are marked down on the list as present or not.

Guest booking in:

Audiences are not permitted to go upstairs before they are meant to. Take guidance from the Front of House Manager on this at all times. When guests arrive explain that the house will be opening shortly and they are welcome to look around the art work provided by Paint out Norwich and direct them to the drinks table for their complimentary drink. You will need to be aware of when the interval is and when the event finishes as these are questions that you could be asked.

If you are not certain about the answer to anything you are asked, please ask the Front of House Manager or the volunteer coordinator.

The Artistic Director (AD) Stash Kirkbride will announce when the house is open. This will be done via a bell and short welcome speech. If the AD is not available for any reason the Front of House Manager will open the performance space & open the staircase. As the audience goes up stairs to watch the show you will need to keep an eye out for anyone who has not checked in.

Who's Who?

Stash Kirkbride: Co Founder, Artistic Director, Producer

Peter Barrow: Co Founder, Executive Producer

Rebecca Chapman: Artistic Director, Total Ensemble Mike King: Patron, Treasurer Festival Committee

Hamilton Wilson: Assistant Producer

Mark Benfield: Festival & Events Production Manager Victoria Jenkins: PA to Artistic Director/Supporters Liaison

Nicola Ovenden: Supporters Liaison

Sharon & Ron Upton: Festival Volunteer Coordinators Scott Meacock: Front Of House/Box Office Coordination

Sheila Garrett: Festival Administrator

Richard Howes; Barry Parsons; Simon Finlay; Anna Nowrotex: Festival Photography

For the full team list please see the Autumn Festival of Norfolk brochure.